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October 14, 2009
The Honorable Dow Constantine
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Constantine:

I am pleased to transmit to the King County Council an ordinance authorizing the Capitol Hill Housing Improvement Program (CHHIP), a Seattle public development authority, to act as the lead developer for an affordable housing project in the White Center neighborhood of unincorporated King County.  
King County Council approval is required in this circumstance because CHHIP is a public development authority chartered by the City of Seattle to work within the city limits.  The organization’s charter and Seattle Municipal Code restrict CHHIP to working within the City of Seattle, except by mutual agreement of the Seattle City Council and the legislative body of a host jurisdiction where a proposed project activity outside city limits would be located.  The Seattle City Council passed an ordinance on August 10, 2009 approving the ability for CHHIP to work outside the City of Seattle to serve as the lead developer for the Strength of Place Initiative (SOPI) Village project in White Center.  The mayor of Seattle signed the ordinance on August 17, 2009, which became final on September 16, 2009.  A copy of Seattle Ordinance 123058 is enclosed.
Background

The Delridge Neighborhood Development Association (DNDA) was awarded $2.4 million in federal HOME funds from the King County Department of Community and Human Services (DCHS) for the SOPI Village project in the fall of 2007.  Additional funding was awarded to the project by the Washington State Housing Trust Fund in 2008.  When completed, SOPI Village will provide 30 units of affordable rental housing to low and very low-income households, with six of the 30 units set aside for homeless families.  This project will further the goals of our Ten Year Plan to End Homelessness in King County.
The DNDA is a neighborhood-based community development organization that provides a variety of services to the community and has helped to preserve and develop affordable housing for a number of years.  The DNDA has worked closely with the White Center Community Development Association (WCCDA) on the SOPI Village project.  The WCCDA is a younger community development organization focused on the goals of family development, neighborhood revitalization and community building in the White Center neighborhood.  The goals of the WCCDA, DNDA and the SOPI Village project are strongly supported by King County.
The development budget for SOPI Village includes the need for a very significant capital contribution from the Low-Income Housing Tax Credit Program, administered by the Washington State Housing Finance Commission.  In early 2009, the chaos in the financial markets and related uncertainty among tax credit investors made it evident that a small developer with a more limited portfolio of housing projects, sponsoring a small project such as the DNDA SOPI Village project, would have an extremely difficult time securing a tax credit investor.    

The DNDA determined the best course of action would be to enlist the help of a strong development partner, one with a solid track record among tax credit investors and a well-established history of successful housing development.  To this end, DNDA contacted the director of CHHIP and asked if his organization would be willing to take on a lead role in the development of SOPI Village.  After consulting with his board and discussing the issues with the project’s public funders, CHHIP agreed to take on this role.  The boards of both organizations have now passed resolutions approving the partnership, and all of the public funders involved in the project strongly support the partnership as well.

Agreement Authorized by the Seattle City Council and Mayor
The Seattle City Council passed Ordinance 123058 on August 10, 2009, authorizing the director of the Seattle Office of Housing to enter into an agreement with King County that consents to CHIPP’s request to develop the SOPI Village project.  The approved agreement extends the city’s powers, authorities and rights regarding public corporations and authorities under state law outside the limits of the city of Seattle for the limited activities of CHIPP related to the development of the SOPI Village project.  The proposed agreement, in substantially final form, between the City of Seattle and the King County Executive is enclosed.
I am pleased to submit this ordinance and ask the council to join me in supporting a very constructive and proactive resolution to the tax credit crisis on the part of the participating non-profit organizations.  

If you have questions, please contact Jackie MacLean, Director of the Department of Community and Human Services, at 206-263-9100.
Sincerely,

Kurt Triplett
King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Tom Bristow, Interim Chief of Staff

  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council
  Frank Abe, Communications Director

Beth Goldberg, Deputy Director, Office of Management and Budget

Jackie MacLean, Director, Department of Community and Human Services (DCHS)

Linda Peterson, Director, Community Services Division (CSD), DCHS

